Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes

March 6th, 2009

1:30 pm

Members Present: Carla Blankenbuehler, Dave Brock, Sean Collins, Becky Francis, Tom Guetzloff, Tom Kiddie, Michael Lewis, Phoebe Levine, Jeff Pietruszynski, Aaron Settle, Carolyn Sturgeon, Kenneth Barber.
Ex-Officio: Drs. Charles Byers, Hazo Carter.

Visitors: Dr. Charles Ledbetter
Absent: na
1. The meeting was called to order at 1:30 pm.

2. Faculty Senate minutes from the February 6th, 2009 meeting were approval by vote.
3. Approval of the agenda. The Faculty Senate Meeting agenda for the March 6, 2009 Senate was modified with the striking of Old Business items “b” and “c”, as well as striking New Business items “e” and “f”, and the addition of a Merit Pay Plan discussion here; these changes were approved by senate vote. 
4. Reports: Standing Committee reports: 
a. Educational Policies Committee. Dr. Paula McCoy.

Dr. McCoy presented the February 2009 EPC Meeting Report in which changes to Comm 307 and 360 were approved, as were proposed changes to the program requirements in the Psychology Department, which were approved outright, or and with conditions as stipulated in the committee’s report. A new Forensic Psychology course was also approved. Dr. McCoy also detailed the large-scale changes being made in the Biology Department curriculum, which was approved with conditions. Dr. McCoy described the stipulations made by the EPC were inherent to the process of making such a departmental programmatic change, and she further indicated that the adjustments and changes required by the Bio Department were in progress and would be in place before the next EPC meeting and approval by the EPC was likely, as the Biology Department Chair Dr. Ford and the NSM Dean Dr. Harper have been exhibiting all due diligence towards getting the EPC approval. It was moved and seconded that the Senate accept the EPC report as presented by Dr. McCoy and the motion to accept and approve the EPC report was carried by vote. 

b. Academic Appeals. Dr. Sean Collins. 

Dr. Collins discussed the single action taken in regards to a student appeal of a grade for Hist 207 course in which the dean and department chair had recommended to the Vice President that the student’s appeal be upheld and the grade changed, and after reviewing the situation, the Academic Appeals Committee agreed with the grade change. Dr. Collins noted that in the case of faculty using student attendance as grading criteria, the instructor must maintain complete and accurate records of attendance. The senate moved, seconded and voted to accept Dr. Collins verbal report with the subsequent submission of a written report.
c.  The WVSU Faculty Foundation’s Education Scholarship Fund. Dr. Charles Ledbetter. Dr. Ledbetter briefly discussed the 12-year history and current state of the Foundation’s Scholarship Fund. With an initial goal of $25,000 in principle, the Foundation has exceeded that level, having reached the $40,000 recently. Dr. Ledbetter presented the senate with the “Endowment Agreement” that details the options available to anyone interested in making donations and or bequests to the Foundation, and an attachment that provides specific details of the current policies for the Foundation’s scholarship fund disbursements.  Dr. Ledbetter strongly suggested that there is a need for a WVSU faculty member to serve on the Foundation’s Board of Directors for the purpose of facilitating a more functional relationship between the Foundation’s policy in this area and the Scholarship Committee program, which serves to distribute the scholarship funds. There needs to be a clear set of criteria regarding scholarship awards to students. Dr. Ledbetter stated that the Scholarship Committee was open to suggestions and recommendations regarding all aspects of scholarship awards, and during the subsequent discussion Dr. Ledbetter noted that each College can set its criteria regarding scholarship awards and that the Scholarship Committee would provide guidance to the Colleges regarding the disbursement of scholarship funds. A motion was made, seconded and passed by vote: The Faculty Senate respectfully requests that a WVSU faculty member be placed on the WVSU Faculty Scholarship Foundation’s Board of Directors. 

1. President Hazo Carter. Dr. Carter presented the senate with a report that discussed a proposal to form a new Metro Tuition Plan that would appeal to students in the counties of Ohio, Pennsylvania, Virginia and Kentucky that border West Virginia. Working with Dr. Castro, Dr. Carter considers the Glenville State and Fairmont State policies to be good models for WVSU to consider, as this plan could increase overall enrollment from these neighboring counties.

Dr. Carter announced the appointment of a University Marketing Committee and the further development of a Marketing Plan within the overall WVSU Strategic 10-year Plan, which would advance and promote courses offered during the Summer Sessions at WVSU. Dr. Carter announced that there would be approximately 3 more meetings of the Capital Campaign Committee for the propose of receiving input and suggestions from all interested parties, particularly WVSU faculty and students, and that the Capital Campaign was entering the initial “Planning Phase” and had recently hired a consultant (Dr. Riley) with national experience in this area. Dr. Carter discussed possible funds that may become available from federal and state sources. It was also noted that the HEPC had approved the Campus Master Plan and progress continues in this direction. Dr. Carter also announced the March 15th 118-year anniversary Convocation in the Student Union and the upcoming WVSU Faculty and Staff Awards (March 19th), also held in the Student Union. 

Dr. Carter answered several questions from the senate regarding new student recruitment and retention efforts, which Dr. Carter suggested would be greatly helped by the proposed improvements to Wallace Hall, Fleming Hall and the Davis Fine Arts building, which are the first steps in the Campus Master Plan. Regarding questions about Summer Session courses, Dr. Carter informed the senate that the Summer School Task Force did indeed recommend that instructor pay for Summer courses undergo a step increase. Mr. Michael Lewis recommended strongly that this be done in order to expand and improve Summer Session course offerings, which would appeal to local students who are or maybe taking summer courses through other institutions. Dr. Byers agreed that Summer Session courses offer WVSU needed increases in overall student enrollment and revenue and increasing instructor compensation is an important part of improving this aspect of WVSU’s service to the community.

2. Academic Affairs Report. Vice President for Academic Affairs Dr. Charles Byers. Dr. Byers presented and discussed the Academic Affairs Faculty Senate Report, which detailed a list of goals established for the Spring 2009 semester, including obtaining approval of a change to the Program Review Cycle to a 5 year schedule (including all graduate programs with their undergraduate programs), as well as the approval of Program Review in the Art, Criminal Justice and Economics Departments, and an extension for the submission of program review follow up reports for the Chemistry and Mathematics Departments, which were all approved by the WVSU Board of Governors on March 5th 2009. Dr. Byers also noted that a Graduate degree in International Relations has been proposed.   

Dr. Byers also noted goals for Academic Affairs including establishing a New Student Experience course; an initiative for continuing term registration; and a review of the Summer Advising Program. A report on the Drain-Jordan Library renovations was forthcoming and that he would continue working on creating a Commencement Exercise Program and would work with the WVSU CTC on their Commencement Exercise. Dr. Byers is working to make more funds and resources available to academic student organizations that seek funding for attending various academic events, and he is seeking to up-date and better document the Internal Procedures manual for Academic Affairs, as well as the creation of an Academic Affairs Strategic Plan. 

Questions about the faculty workload associated with a New Student Experience course were discussed and Dr. Byers noted that he was looking into possible federal funding in this area, and into the proposed changes needed in the WVSU Admissions office. 

3. BOG Report- Dr. Chuck Smith was not in attendance but submitted his written BOG report to the senate.  No vote was taken on Dr. Smith’s BOG Report for March 6th, 2009.

4. ACF Report. Dr. Sean Collins. Dr. Collins presented a brief oral update on the February 19th ACF meeting in which the lack of direct faculty representation in funding and resource decisions was discussed and was scheduled for further discussion with the state legislators at a March 6th 2009 meeting. Also discussed was whether federal funding in the stimulus package directed to West Virginia would reach any higher education programs in the state. Also being discussed is the likelihood of PEIA increasing the deductibles paid by retirees and possibly to all workers in the near future. Dr. Collins noted that the relationship between adjunct faculty and full time faculty, particularly the salary, benefits and work conditions of the former are an ongoing ACF concern, as is a “Post-Tenure Review Policy” put forth by the West Liberty University administration, which has met faculty resistance in the form of faculty protest letters. The Great Teachers Seminar will be held on June 26 and 27th and its desired that at least 1 faculty member from each state institution be able to attend. Dr. Collins will subsequently submit a written report for the senate.
5. Jack Skeens (CTC)- Not present.


6. Comments from the chair: Dr. Tom Guetzloff reminded the senate that there are upcoming departmental elections for senate positions in April and for the Senate Executive Committee in May. He also encouraged participation in the Faculty Senate by all elected members, as attendance was less that total.  

7.  Old Business:
a. Waiver Policy for High Risk Students.
Student Affairs is working on this policy currently and discussion will be delayed until they are able to present their results. In the discussion that ensued, a motion was made, seconded and accepted by vote: The faculty senate recommends that the WVSU Admissions Office be placed within the Office of the Vice President for Academic Affairs.  As a follow up, Dr. Byers noted that it was once in that office, and that he and Dr. Castro would agree with this move.
b. Other items. None.

8. New business:
a. Faculty receiving time on the BOG agenda. During the March 5th 2009 meeting, the WVSU Board of Governors accepted a 23 minute faculty presentation regarding 3 areas of concern for WVSU faculty: 1. The Administration’s responses in regards to issues such as improved efficiency directives and plans and campus safety, presented by Dr. Tim Alderman; 2. The current financial concerns and an apparent lack of budget planning and transparency, presented by Mr. Michael Lewis; 3. The need to improve classroom conditions and teaching facilities on campus, Dr. Aaron Settle presenting.

It was strongly noted that this was both a measure of faculty concern and support for WVSU and its future, and the WVSU faculty continues to support and promote the administration’s efforts in these 3 areas. Observers noted that the 3 presentations were both very well done and very well received by the BOG.

b.  The Merit Pay Plan. Dr. Byers informed the senate that some details need to be inserted into the recently approved Merit Pay Plan. Mr. Michael Lewis noted that the current plan requires each College to make their adjustments in order to establish their own individual merit plans, and that the College Dean’s decide on the make up of the Peer Groups called for in the Merit Plan. A motion was made, seconded and accepted by vote that: The Faculty Senate send the approved Merit Pay Plan to each of the University’s colleges so that each College’s Merit Pay Plan Peer Group can customize the Merit Plan according to their own individual needs.
c. Other items- Dr. Guetzloff agreed to speak with Dr. Sundar Naga regarding the inclusion of all current Web10 courses as part of his ongoing efforts to create and online student evaluation process. 

9. Having no further business to discuss, the meeting was motioned closed, seconded and approved by a vote at 4:00 pm.

Sincerely,

Kenneth E. Barber

Faculty Senate Secretary







